MSCOD COUNCIL MEETING
Thursday June 2, 2016
MSCOD 121 East 7th Place Suite 107
St. Paul, MN  55107
AGENDA
Call to order & Introductions
Approval of Agenda & Minutes
Committee Updates
Access

Employment
Legislative Updates

Council Self Evaluation Survey results

Disability Parking Survey results

MSCOD Customer Satisfaction Survey results

Legacy Updates

Nominations Committee Updates

Budget Update

Council Member In service

Public Comment
Chair’s Report
Executive Director’s Report
Adjourn
CALL TO ORDER & INTRODUCTIONS
Council Chair, Jim Thalhuber called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m.  Council members present in person:  Jim Thalhuber, Dean Ascheman, Kathy Wingen, Kim Tyler, Nancy Fitzsimons, Kathy Peterson, Brian Bonte, Carlos Vazquez and Andrea Bejarano-Robinson. Council members present via phone: Nate Aalgaard, Hilary Hauser, Bob Johnson, Tim Boyer and Nancy Rosemore joined at 11:30 am. Absent were Christine Versavel, Bryce Samuelson, and Dave Schwartzkopf.
Ex-officios present:  Jill Keen, Barb Lundeen, Gail Lundeen, Wendy Wulff, Heidi Hamilton, and Annette Toews. Via phone were Lorraine Jensen and Wolf Tattenbach. Also in attendance, Katrina Gregor Mankato State University student.
Staff members present: Joan Willshire, Margot Imdieke Cross, David Fenley, Chad Miller, Linda Gremillion, Stuart Cross and Shannon Hartwig.
APPROVAL OF REVISED AGENDA & MINUTES
Kathy Wingen motioned for approval of the agenda. Brian Bonte seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote.
Kathy Wingen motioned for approval of the minutes for the January 28, 2016 full council meeting. Kim Tyler seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote.

ACCESS COMMITTEE UPDATES
Margot Imdieke Cross gave a brief update on the access committee. Meetings have been held monthly, and it has been working well, the group has worked on updating the MSCOD Position paper on Disability Parking. The group will also work on updating additional position papers, but is focused on Disability parking for now. The group went in to general discussion about the article that was recently published in the StarTribune, about the Ketosha Lawsuits on Barrier Removal and Title III. The conversation was held over till after the Legislative update by David Fenley, as there is more information on the topic of barrier removal. 

EMPLOYMENT COMMITTEE UPDATES
Kathy Wingen and David Fenley provided a brief update about the employment committee. The meetings have been held monthly, and the committee has discussed the new structure. They also plan on reviewing the MSCOD position papers.

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE
David Fenley gave a brief background on the Legislative update.
· Short session

· No bonding, transportation (SWLRT sticking point), real ID

· Ag policy, body camera bill, lands bill passed and signed

· Tax passed but not signed by Gov yet
· Special session – Gov announced yesterday numerous things that must be taken care of if he is to call a special session or sign the tax bill: SWLRT, tax provisions, and additional item to be placed in bonding bill (mainly higher ed funding)
· ADA Barrier removal bill passed unanimously was signed by Gov and is now law

· MSCOD needs to evaluate next steps

· Medical Assistance Disability Reform was not funded any further in 2016, so we were unable to make any additional changes to Minnesota’s MA income, asset and spend-down standards.

· Discussed Spousal Anti-impoverishment problem and quasi solution from Legislature

· 182 million Supplemental signed by Gov yesterday budget passed both Senate and House still not signed by Gov. $100k for DLI to work with MSCOD to provide education and outreach to small businesses and others around the state

· Olmstead Plan Increased Capacity $148,000
· OMBUDSMAN FOR MENTAL HEALTH $250k added to base
· The CILs and SSB both got some additional funding from the Legislature!

· For 2017, the CILs will receive $1,000.00 in one time funding.  SSB will also receive $1,000,000 in one time funding.  Then beginning in 2018, the CILs will have $500,000 added to their base funding.  This is ongoing funding.  SSB also will receive the $500,000 added to their base in ongoing funding.  This is huge move forward in funding for IL. It is of course only a step to the needed 18.5 million, but it is a step.

· YOUTH-AT-WORK GRANT PROGRAM - DEED grants to eligible organizations for the purpose of providing workforce development and training opportunities to economically disadvantaged or at-risk youth ages 14 to 24 – this statute includes youth with disabilities.
· DEED shall establish a day training and habilitation grant program in fulfillment of the Olmstead Plan purpose of ensuring that people with disabilities have choices for 
competitive, meaningful, and sustained employment in the most integrated setting.
· 2.5 million in grants for DTH’s who work for employment for PWD’s that aligns with MN Olmstead Plan

· Creation of the Minnesota Emerging Entrepreneur Board and grant program
· Discussed Self-driving vehicles
Council Self Evaluation
Jim Thalhuber reported to the group, the details of the council self-evaluation, one focus area that would be beneficial to the group is to update the new council member orientation, ideas include developing a buddy system for new members to assist with their first meeting. The second item of focus would be to streamline communications to the group, Shannon will add a bulleted list of ACTION REQUIRED items to the communications.
Disability Parking Survey
Staff member Margot Imdieke Cross reported to the group the results of the disability parking survey they are as follows: 

Disability Parking Survey Results 

The disability parking survey was put out on our promoted on our website and through our notices and emails for approximately 6 weeks during March and April.  Approximately 600 individuals took the survey.

The questions asked ranged from what kind of problems do you encounter when you use disability parking to would you be willing to pay for an enhanced disability parking certificate?

Many responders, 25% indicated that although they did not encounter problems using disability parking every day – they usually did encounter problems a couple times a week.  A larger group of 34% indicated that they rarely encountered disability parking problems.

The most common problem encountered 57%, was too few disability parking spaces.  The other areas broke down as follows:

· Shopping cart or other item obstructing access aisle 34%,

· No access aisle or access aisle too narrow 32%,

· Vehicle had no state ID 31%,

· Person using disability parking did not appear disabled 29%

· Other vehicle parked more than 6 inches in access aisle 28%, and

· No disability parking 22%.

Education Priority- based on the survey results both people using disability parking and retailers with shopping carts who provide disability parking need additional education.

When asked what do you do to address the above problems – close to 60% said they do nothing.  The next response was talk to building or store manager at 28%. 

Education Priority – this issue was also identified as an education priority. More education is needed in this area so that people know what to do when encountering a problem. 

When asked how they felt generally about disability parking eligibility criteria – the response was - eh. Some folks thought it was too broad, and equal number thought is just fine, but most people didn’t know.

Responders had a strong response though, when asked if disability parking laws were enforced in their community.  The 45% responders said always to almost always and 41% said rarely to never.

Education Priority – this issue was identified as an education priority with law enforcement.

When asked if the definition of medical professional should be changed to include others who would be authorized to sign disability parking applications – 50% of those responding expressed support for physical therapists to be included in the definition.

Although there was support for an enhanced disability parking certificate –

· Name encrypted on certificate 35%

· Picture with no name 22%

· Last four digits of driver’s license or MN ID on certificate 43%

Close to 70% said they would be unwilling to pay for the enhanced features.

Next question - Right now if you have a permanent disability – you will receive a six year certificate and once that certificate expires, you will receive a replacement certificate automatically.  The survey asked “should it be required that everyone fill out a new application and obtain medical re-certification regardless of their medical condition?   The response was pretty evenly divided with 47% yes and 53% no.  

This may be an issue we want to examine a bit closer and make a policy recommendation to DPS.

What laws should we put in place to stop fraudulent use of disability parking – stiffer fines, education and enforcement of current laws.

Who responded?

· Over 50% were over the age of 45

· 80% drive

· 85% own a vehicle

· Of the who own a vehicle – 20% owned a modified vehicle

· 43% had a six year certificate or six year certificate/plate combo

· Close to 30% had been using disability parking for more than 10 years and 20% using it for 4 – 9 years.

Close to 60% use their disability parking frequently – on a daily or weekly basis.  And the primary use was for shopping 61%, visiting the doctor 61%, eating out 47%, and recreation 39%.  

Customer Satisfaction Survey
Joan Willshire reported to the group the results of the Customer Satisfaction Survey there were 115 responses from 21 counties. Questions included “How do you connect with MSCOD?” The leading answers were Phone, Email, Website and Listserve. The survey was out for 20 days, and the results were double the number it has been in the past few years. Council Member Nancy Fitzsimmons will assist with further analyzing the data. 
Legacy Update
Joan Willshire reported to the group the plans for the Legacy grant, the focus will be on the ADA Celebration and ADA awareness, the project will be on-going and carry over thru the State Fair, there will be a focus on a video series of Disability awareness. Partners will include Ampers, CCTV, and North Suburban Cable. Members of the group expressed their availability and willingness to work on the project, individual members will contact Linda Gremillion for further information. 

Nominations Committee Update
Dean Ascheman has been actively communicating with the group, by reporting to the executive committee and the full council the need to complete the nominations for the executive committee elections. However there nine members that are up for reappointment, and a few of them are expected to retire and have no intention of re-applying for appointment, and the number of members that have not been active during their appointment make it difficult to move forward with the elections. Dean has also been in contact with the governor’s office to inquire about he anticipated date of appointments, and to relay information about the impact caused by the delayed appointments.  In the past appointments have been made in the month of June, and the number has not been as large as nine, it is typically less than four. Dean also made the request for Shannon to send out another request for council members to submit their biography.

Budget Report
Jim Thalhuber and Joan Willshire reported to the group that we are in good standing on the budget, we anticipate a small carryover into the next year. The adjustments made over the past year have proved effective, including the actions made be staff and council members. The budget year ends in mid-August with the final report expected in Mid-September. The item will be added to the September full council meeting agenda.


MOTION: Kim Tyler made the motion for MSCOD to accept $15,000 from the Department of Public Safety for the Emergency Preparedness items, including whistles for the MN State Fair and conferences, printing and design work of the Emergency Preparedness folders, and other related materials. The motion was seconded by Kathy Wingen, it was approved by unanimous roll call vote.
Council Member In-Service
The group briefly reviewed the current by-laws, the question was raised by members if there was a need to up-date the bylaws. The discussion concluded with members volunteering to serve on a committee if there is one that will be developed. The item will be carried over to the September meeting.
CHAIR’S REPORT
Jim Thalhuber reported that the projected timeline for the final budget is expected before the September meeting, the report is expected to be available Mid-September. When it is completed with will be distributed to the members. Future Meeting planning, includes Full council meeitngs on 9/29/2016,  12/8/2016, 1/26/2017, and 6/8/2017
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Joan Willshire provided the group with a brief background on the MN state fair update, including the planning and the request for volunteers. The Booth coordinator will be finalizing the schedule over the next few weeks. 
MOTION: Council member Brian Bonte made a mother to approve expenses related to the MN State Fair booth, including Tickets, Expenses and other items deemed necessary to booth operation. The motion was seconded by Kim Tyler, it was approved by unanimous roll call vote. 

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no public comment.

ADJOURN
Brian Bonte motioned to adjourn; Kim Tyler seconded the motion.  It was passed unanimously.  The chair adjourned the meeting at 2:34 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Shannon Hartwig      
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